

Grassroots Advocacy at Work!

by Terry E. Spradlin, ISBA Executive Director (tspradlin@isba-ind.org)

A primary goal of the ISBA 2018-2021 strategic plan is to "take ISBA Advocacy to the next level." In the fall ISBA launched its new Legislative Action Network (LAN) and provided an advocacy guide and training to support school board legislative liaisons. The board legislative liaisons have worked effectively to set up legislative forums to engage area legislators, attend "third house" meetings, and to inform their school communities on key legislative activities. In addition, all school board members continue to receive ISBA weekly legislative updates, call-to-action alerts, and invitations to participate in the ISBA Live Legislative Update webinars transpiring on the last Thursday of each month of session. ISBA members' efforts to participate in the enhanced grassroots advocacy program are paying dividends with impacting legislative outcomes.

One keystone component of fulfilling this goal area of the strategic plan was to host an annual legislative luncheon. Thank you to the many school board legislative liaisons that attended the **First Annual ISBA State House Day** on Tuesday, February 19th. We had a very good turnout of board members, and we were also joined during the day by approximately 25 legislators. A highlight of the day was the legislator panel with Senator

Rod Bray, President Pro Tempore of the Senate; Rep. Bob Behning, Chairman of the House Education Committee; and Rep. Ed Delaney, a Democrat leader on the House Ways & Means Committee and House Education Committee. Members had an excellent chance to dialogue via a Q&A session with these leaders. In addition, ISBA was recognized that afternoon for its 70th anniversary via a concurrent resolution read on the floor of the House and Senate. We thank Senator Jeff Raatz and Representative Bob Behning for authoring and sponsoring the resolution.

Thank you to those of you who are closely tracking the weekly updates and responding to the call-to-action alerts on key bills. As a result of the groundswell of grassroots advocacy by school board members—and superintendents, school business officials, principals, and teachers—we have been able to achieve defeats or major modifications of SB 128 (state-mandated start date of the school calendar), SB 342 (repeal of the state's child labor laws), and on Tuesday the substantial victory in killing SB 246 (restriction of local public questions to a general or municipal general election only).

(cont'd on page 4)

In this e-Dition:

Grassroots Advocacy at Work!—Terry Spradlin (pages 1 & 4)

Utilizing Working Sessions—Dr. Michael Adamson (top of page 2)

Superintendent Contracts—Lisa Tanselle, Esq. (bottom of page 2 & 3)

School Resource Officers – Duties and Agreements— Julie Slavens, Esq. (page 3)

ISBA in the News (page 3)



Sen. Raatz speaks on the floor of the Indiana State Senate, introducing Senate Concurrent Resolution 30, which recognizes and celebrates ISBA on it's 70th anniversary!

Utilizing Working Sessions

By Dr. Michael T. Adamson, ISBA Director of Board Services (madamson@isba-ind.org)

It is not uncommon for board members to complain that they never have adequate time to simply have discussions without having to make immediate decisions. Or, that there are not ample opportunities to simply have informal conversations regarding their school corporation, specific areas of interest (academic, vocational, extra-curricular, community interests, etc.). Generally speaking, regular meetings of the school board are almost always meetings to conduct the official business of the district. However, taking advantage of opportunities for more informal discussions without the stress of making decisions is extremely valuable, for both board members and superintendents. If this is something that your board is interested in, then the best avenue for information-sharing, asking questions and having informal discussions is to implement working sessions into your routine schedule of board meetings.

So, what is a working session? A working session is a regular or special board meeting that is primarily designated for information-sharing, as well as to air other issues requiring more in-depth explanation or

conversation, especially before a final administrative recommendation is made for board action. Working sessions must be advertised as public meetings; however, the board will usually not make any formal decisions or invite public comment.

Just like other board meetings, working sessions should follow a prepared agenda that is complete with supporting background information when applicable. This provides the meeting with structure and helps to ensure that important discussions are not inadvertently set aside by more general topics. Plus, it makes the most efficient use of the time that board members and administrators set aside for these types of meetings.

It is not unusual for corporations who have two or more regularly scheduled meetings per month to designate one of them as a working session. Working sessions, as regularly scheduled meetings, usually include some or all of the agenda items scheduled for the next regular business agenda, in addition to possible topics for future consideration. This provides an opportunity to answer questions, provide additional background information, or provide

clarification for administrative recommendations prior to the business meeting. Another benefit is that it reduces the need for protracted discussions during the business meeting, while ensuring board members are comfortable with the agenda information and administrative recommendations well in advance of any decision-making expectation.

The working session is a viable solution for increasing opportunities for more informal types of information gathering and sharing. Everyone's schedules are busy, but a well-defined, constructive working session can pay huge dividends in time, as well as eliminating frustrations by not attempting to cram a month's worth of information and business into one long meeting.

Not every matter that comes before a school board requires additional conversations or a lot of time to consider. However, there are other topics that do require careful consideration and time to prepare before making a decision with long-lasting consequences. Those types of decisions should never be made hastily. The working session enables board member to ask questions and discuss important items in a more relaxed meeting environment and allows the administration ample time for explaining positions and recommendations, plus providing answers to important board concerns.

Superintendent Contracts

by Lisa F. Tanselle, ISBA General Counsel (ltanselle@isba-ind.org)

In recent years, the General Assembly has imposed some restrictions on school boards in matters dealing with the employment of a superintendent. Specifically, in 2012, the legislature passed a law requiring school boards to publish the proposed terms of the superintendent's contract and allow the public the opportunity to comment on the proposed terms before signing the contract. Then in 2017, the General Assembly amended the superintendent contract law to limit the length of the superintendent's contract as well as the amount of money that a school board could pay to a superintendent as a buy-out of the contract. As the end of a school year approaches and decisions are made with regard to superintendent contracts, a brief review of these statutes is provided below. A school board should consult with local counsel for assistance in implementation of these requirements.

<u>Posting/Public Comment Process</u> (IC 20-26-5-4.3)

Indiana law requires a school board to both publish in a newspaper and post on its website the proposed terms of the superintendent's contract, including the actual monetary value of the contract, benefits, and any other forms of compensation. The board must also publish the date, time, and place wherein the board will meet to hear the public's comments on the proposed terms. This notice must be published in the newspaper at least one time and at least 10 days before the school board meeting wherein the public's comments will be heard. After giving the public the opportunity to speak, the board must wait at least seven days before the board can sign the contract with the superintendent. In our opinion, this process must be followed when

hiring a superintendent for the first time and when changing the terms of a current superintendent's contract.

Length of Contract (IC 20-28-8-6)

As the law now reads, a contract between a superintendent and school board that is entered into or renewed after June 30, 2017, must be for a term of at least one year, but cannot exceed three years. It is permissible for the contract to be extended, but the maximum extension period is five years.

The law further states that if the contract contains a buy-out clause, the maximum amount of money that a school board may pay its superintendent is the lesser of one year of salary or \$250,000.

(cont'd on page 3)



NSBA Annual Conference

Don't forget to register for the NSBA Annual Conference!

Also, ISBA will be hosting a boxed luncheon for Indiana attendees at the Marriott Philadelphia Downtown on Saturday, March 30, from 12:00 – 2:00pm.



ISBA is on Social Media!

ISBA has joined the Facebook and Twitter worlds! Be sure to follow us, as we'll be posting exclusive content on our pages!

Facebook:

https://www.facebook.com/IndianaSchoolBoards/

Twitter:

https://twitter.com/isbanews

ISBA IN THE NEWS

<u>Lawmakers' cheap stunt costly blow to schools</u> (Journal Gazette)

<u>Indiana lawmaker who employs hundreds of minors pushes to scrap state child labor laws</u> (Indy Star)

A GOP lawmaker wants to repeal child labor laws in his state. He employs hundreds of minors. (Washington Post)

<u>Indiana could overhaul how it grades schools.</u> <u>That's news to us, graders say.</u> (Indy Star)

School Resource Officers - Duties and Agreements

by Julie M. Slavens, ISBA Staff Attorney (jslavens@isba-ind.org)

During the past few months, many school corporations are considering ways to improve the security of buildings and the safety of students and staff members. An option being considered is the utilization of School Resource Officers (SROs). Six years ago the Indiana General Assembly passed a law allowing a school corporation to use SROs as part of its safety and security plan. The provisions of this law set out of the duties, powers, qualifications, training requirements, and employment arrangements of a SRO. The law defines a SRO to be an individual who has completed the minimum training requirements of the Indiana law enforcement training board for law enforcement officers; has received at least forty (40) hours of certified school resource officer training; and is employed by a school corporation or is assigned to a school corporation by a law enforcement agency or a sheriff. (See I.C. 20-26-18.2)

By law, the duties of a SRO focus on school safety issues and include assisting the school safety specialist with the development and implementation of the school safety plan, protecting against outside threats to the physical safety of students, preventing unauthorized access to school property; and securing the schools against violence and natural disasters. The law is clear the central function of a SRO is safety and security. In carrying out this central function, one of the responsibilities of the SRO is to develop relationships with the student and staff. The SRO's function is not as a disciplinarian, but to promote safe and secure learning environments in the school corporation.

The law allows for the SRO to carrying out additional responsibilities assigned to the SRO through the employment arrangement and requires a written document to state the nature and scope of the SRO's duties and responsibilities. The written arrangement should provide specific details of situations the SRO should be involved with respect to student disruption or issues in a classroom or other areas of the school, including the school personnel who can request the aid of the SRO. The agreement should also address the SRO involvement in student discipline matters such as the SRO's responsibility to investigate student misconduct and when the SRO will conduct searches. SROs can also be used for security purposes at school-sponsored events such as athletic events or school plays; these duties should also be included in the written agreement. While by law the SRO has the authority to arrest a person, the agreement should include provisions addressing the specific circumstances a SRO may do so. When determining the duties of the SRO, school corporations and law enforcement agencies should keep in mind given the public policy of the law, the function of the SRO is that of a safety and security presence and not of a police officer. The written agreement setting out the specific duties of the SRO aids the SRO, the school administration, the school board, the school staff, and the students to better understand the role of the SRO in the school setting.

(Cont'd from page 2)

Other Requirements

If the superintendent holds a traditional superintendent license, the contract that is signed by the school board and the superintendent must be in the form of the regular teacher contract prescribed by the State Superintendent of Public Instruction. The parties may include an addendum to that contract that establishes additional terms and conditions of employment. (IC 20-28-8-6.)

While the superintendent's contract is considered to be a public record that is "open to inspection by the residents of the school corporation," the superintendent's contract must also be posted on the school corporation's Internet website. (IC 20-28-6-2 and IC 20-26-5-4.5.) documents. The school corporation further asserted that if the records themselves had to be disclosed, excessive redaction from the documents would be required.

(cont'd from page 1)

Ongoing advocacy in support of K-12 public education has been productive, too. House Bill 1001, state budget, passed out of the House of Representatives on Monday by a 65-33 vote. This bill now moves to the Senate, where further adjustments or fine tuning of the budget will occur. There have been some "wins" included in HB 1001. Here is a summary of key K-12 education funding components:

- A total of \$611 million in "new dollars" for K-12 education over the biennium;
- Increases K-12 tuition support by \$461 million over the biennium:
 - o FY '20 appropriation increased by \$150 million or 2.1% compared to FY '19;
 - OFY '21 appropriation increased by \$311 million or 2.2% vs FY '20;
- The Foundation Grant amount will be \$5,442 per pupil for FY '20 and \$5,549 per pupil for FY '21. The Foundation increase will be 1.7% for the first year and 2.0% for the second year;
- Appropriates \$150 million to pay off the Post-1996 TRF unfunded liability, to then "free up" approximately \$140 million over the next biennium in Education Fund monies of school corporations (that is recommended to be spent on teacher pay raises);
- The Teacher Appreciation Grant of \$30 million each year will continue for the next two years;
- For the purposes of ADM and tuition support, moves the **kindergarten cut-off date** for children to turn five from August 1 to September 1 in FY '20, and then from September 1 to October 1 in FY '21; this is a provision strongly supported by ISBA;
- Increases the Indiana Secured Schools Grant by \$5 million per year; this is a provision strongly supported by ISBA;
- Increases ELL funding in the Non-English Speaking program by \$2.6 million per year; this is a provision strongly supported by ISBA.

Overall, the tuition support formula funding levels included in HB 1001 remain below the current inflation rate of 2.5%, and below the 3% requested by Dr. Jennifer McCormick State Superintendent of Public Instruction. This is the K-12 public education community's highest priority of the session and we must continue to speak about this funding objective with area legislators. Presently Indiana ranks 36th in the nation for per pupil spending, nearly \$2,000 per student below the national average according to a 2018 National Center for Education Statistics report. Indiana must elevate its standing to ensure adequate funding for optimal educational opportunities to more than 1 million K-12 Hoosier students.

Thank you for the high level of grassroots advocacy engagement so far this session. Let's keep fighting the good fight and remain persistent this legislative session in pursuing our collective goals in support of K-12 public education!

Terry Spradlin—Executive Director
Lisa Tanselle, Esq.—General Counsel
Dr. Michael Adamson—Director of Board Services
Julie Slavens, Esq.—Staff Attorney
Brooke Orner—Coordinator of Conferences
Rae Anne Motsinger—Comptroller/Office Manager
Kayla Baldwin—Administrative Assistant



FOR MORE INFORMATION

Visit our website :

WWW.ISBA-IND.ORG 317.639.0330